
Charminster Parish Council meeting Tuesday 7th June 2016
at Charminster Village Hall at 7.30pm

Minutes
Present: Mark Simons, Chair (MS), Carol Matthews, Vice Chair (CM), Keith Beeson (KB), Iain Young (IY), Sarah Hopcraft (SH), Sandie Woodrow (SW), Liz Godolphin (LG), Tim Yarker (TY), Richard East (RE)

In attendance: Sarah Davies, RFO, Zoe Huckle, Clerk, Cllr Fred Horsington, Cllr Jill Haynes and four member of the public.

2016/098
Declarations of Interest – to record declarations of interest in any item on the agenda.


MS declared his interest in item 2016/111 WD/D/16/000854 – 3 Mill Lane, Charminster as he is a resident of Mill Lane.
2016/099
To consider grant of dispensations


None received.

2016/100
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies had been received from Susie Pearson, Kenneth Addison and Peter White.
2016/101
To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 3rd May 2016

CM proposed accepting the minutes of the previous meeting KB seconded and all voted in favour.

2016/102
Matters arising from the above minutes
MS had met with the Community Highways Officer. Work had already begun on improvements and the list of work to be done would be kept live. MS would meet with the Highways Officer again in 3 months.


Several Councillors had attended the visit to the Salt Barn on the 13th May.



The Clerk and SW would meet to look at the damage in the Three Compasses car park.








ACTION: Clerk and SW to meet 



The meeting was suspended at 7.35pm for public discussion.

2016/103
Public Discussion Period
The Clerk was still waiting for costings for Forston also MS was still waiting for the quote for the raised path. It was agreed that MS would email Cllr Haynes so that she could chase Dorset Highways on the Parish Council’s behalf.





ACTION: MS to email Cllr Haynes
Mr Baker asked for an update on his request to reduce the noise levels along the A37. The Clerk was able to confirm that the request for acoustic surfacing had been accepted however resurfacing of the A37 was not currently scheduled. There was some discussion about using the electronic sign to request road users to reduce their speed or asking the police to monitor speeding. TY suggested looking at other measures to reduce noise levels for residents such as extra planting. Mr Baker had spoken to an expert who had told him that extra panting would have little affect and recommended acoustic fencing, however that would be very expensive. It was agreed that MS would go back to Dorset County Council to see if he could negotiate a traffic speed survey at a reduced cost to the Parish Council. MS would liaise with Cllr Haynes.






ACTION: MS to liaise with Cllr Haynes regarding survey 


The meeting resumed at 7.50pm

2016/104
District Councillors’ Report
Clr Horsington updated the Parish Council briefly on all Dorset council’s move towards setting up a combined authority. (This is something separate from moving towards a Unitary authority) He also had been informed by the district council planning department that they aim to be more efficient by Christmas.
2016/105
County Councillors Report
Cllr Haynes updated the Parish Council on the proposed move for Dorset County Council to become a single tier authority by 2020. This would involve powers being devolved to local areas. It was agreed to arrange an open session for members of the public before the next Parish Council meeting. The Clerk would arrange with Cllr Haynes.







ACTION: Clerk to arrange meeting with Cllr Haynes

Cllr Haynes went on to talk about Parish ‘self-resilience’. The concept involves reaching members of the community who may need extra help. There are already agencies doing this work but the Parish Council need to look into how to join these services together to make them more effective. It was agreed to add this to the agenda for next month. A fundraising event may be a useful way to carry this forward.








ACTION: Clerk to add to July agenda

2016/106
Co-option of new North Ward Councillor – Gill Reese
CM proposed co-opting Gill Reese as the new North Ward Councillor. LG seconded and it was unanimously agreed.
2016/107
Update on Iron Man route from Tim Yarker
TY had attended a meeting held by the organisers of Iron Man Weymouth. He was able to report that the event would be much larger than in previous years with up to 2500 athletes taking part. There would be significant disruption to traffic in the local area and it was felt that the organisers needed to give residents plenty of warning regarding the road closures. The Clerk would put details of the route in The Pilot.






ACTION: Clerk to put details of the route in The Pilot

2016/108
Update on Higher Charminster field purchase
MS had met with the Charminster Residents group and had marked out a 4 meter strip to be purchased by the Parish Council for use as a footpath. The Clerk would contact the Parish Council’s solicitors to ask if the paperwork could be ready for signing for the next meeting on the 5th July.






ACTION: Clerk to contact solicitors
2016/109
Waste Vehicle Parking in Wanchard Lane, Charminster

After some discussion it was agreed that the Parish Councils response to the consultation would be to object to the proposal of parking waste vehicles in Wanchard Lane. TY proposed objecting on three main issues; disturbance to residents due to the time of day of operations; it would be too close to the new residential development; and finally it would extend the industrial land which would affect the character of the village. RE seconded and all voted in favour.
2016/110
Tenders received for Charminster grass cutting and Charlton Down maintenance contracts

Two quotes had been received for the Charminster grass cutting contract. KB proposed accepting Steve Manuel’s quote. SH seconded and all voted in favour.


Three quotes had been received for the Charlton Down maintenance contract. After some discussion CM proposed accepting the quote from Rolls Landscaping Ltd. LG seconded and the majority voted in favour.


MS thanked CM for her hard work putting the Charlton Down maintenance contract together.

2016/111
Planning Matters 

WD/D/16/000854 – 3 Mill Lane, Charminster

Internal alterations, replacement of back hall link structure and conversion of the coach house into a two bedroom annexe.

IY had visited the property with SP and PW and had spoken to neighbours. He proposed no objection. KB seconded and all voted in favour.


WD/D/16/001037 – 13 Highfield Close, Charminster

Erect garage, redesigned drive and steps to house

IY had spoken to neighbours and proposed no objection. SH seconded and all voted in favour.


WD/D/16/000887 – 1 Herrison Road, Charlton Down


Erect single storey rear and side extensions


CM and KA had visited the property. CM proposed no objection. KB seconded and all voted in favour.
2016/112
Finance
a) Financial Statement 
KB proposed accepting the financial statement. SW seconded and all voted in favour.
b) Payments to be agreed
	Zoe Huckle (May Salary)
	£668.50

	Zoe Huckle (May room allowance  & reimbursement for ink and stationery
	£53.24

	Sarah Davies (May salary)
	£61.56

	Sarah Davies (reimbursement for website fees and stamps)
	£70.81

	Steve Manuel (April grass cutting – Charminster play areas, Cemetery & Millers Orchard)
	£291.00

	Charminster Village Hall Room Hire
	£46.00

	John Bright Fencing (picnic bench for Mill Lane)
	£347.00

	George Hall (work at Princes Plot)
	£30.00

	Land Products (April & May Grass Cutting – NR/Orchard)
	£315.60

	Land Products (April & May Grass Cutting – Open Spaces)
	£790.12

	Steve Manuel (May grass cutting – Charminster play areas, Cemetery & Millers Orchard)
	£291.00

	Zurich Insurance 
	£801.72


CM proposed accepting the list of payments to be made. SH seconded and all voted in favour.

c) Approve the Annual Return for the financial year 2015/2016
KB proposed accepting and MS signing the Annual Return for 2015/16. IY seconded and all voted in favour. 

d) Approve Insurance renewal

The insurance renewal was slightly higher than last year at £801.72. TY proposed approving the insurance renewal. SW seconded and all voted in favour.
e) Approve Financial Regulations and Standing Orders as received with financial documents
KB requested that the phrase, ‘the Clerk raises the order’ to be added to the Financial Regulations. TY proposed accepting the Standing Orders and Financial Regulations with the additional phrase. RE seconded and all voted in favour.
2016/113
Charminster
a) Naming stones on Alley Bridge
This item will be deferred until the next meeting.
b) Defibrillators
The Clerk would ask SP to lead on this project.







ACTION: Clerk to contact SP

c) Removal of barriers between Cocklands and Broken Cross
SW proposed writing to West Dorset District Council and Magna to request the removal of the barriers. CM seconded and all voted in favour.







ACTION: Clerk to contact WDDC and Magna

d) Footpath survey
The Clerk would email KB’s footpath report to the Councillors.







ACTION: Clerk to email report

CM and KB would put together a list of issues regarding the footpaths and bring it back to the next meeting.







ACTION: CM and KB to meet
e) Cemetery working party
CM would look into arranging a working party for the cemetery.







ACTION: CM to arrange

2016/114
Charlton Down
a) Costings for new orchard
The Clerk was still waiting for the costings for the new orchard.

b) Bollards or safety barriers for Herrison Road layby area
MS and CM would meet with the Highways Officer to look at options.







ACTION: MS and CM to meet with Highways Officer

2016/115
Matters of Information and Interest and items for next agenda
MS had attended a meeting regarding the proposed cycleway. He had agreed to begin an informal consultation on the change of bridleways and would write about the changes in The Pilot.






ACTON: MS to write about cycleway in The Pilot

KB proposed purchasing another picnic bench to go in the place originally planned for the first picnic bench, near Princes Plot. SW seconded and all voted in favour.







ACTION: Clerk to order picnic bench
2016/116
Date of next meeting – 5th July Charlton Down Village Hall
